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Members present 
David Badanes, Victoria Buscareno, Larry Licopoli, Thomas Loughran, Donna McNaughton, Allison C 
Noonan, David Stein 
 
Members absent 
None 
 
Also present 

Mr. Robert Banzer, Superintendent of Schools 
Ms. Irene McLaughlin, Assistant Superintendent for Human Resources 
Dr. Dana Boshnack, Assistant Superintendent for Teaching and Learning 
Mr. Robert Howard, Assistant Superintendent for Business 
Mr. Louis Bonadonna, Assistant Superintendent for Special Education and Student Services 
Mr. Steven Goodstadt, Ingerman Smith, LLP, Board Counsel 
 
Public Attendance:  14 people in-person, 210 virtually 
 
1. CALL TO ORDER – President Badanes called the meeting to order at 6:02 p.m. 
 
2. IF NECESSARY, THE CHAIR MAY ENTERTAIN A MOTION TO ENTER INTO 

EXECUTIVE SESSION - Note: It is anticipated that the Board will meet in public in the Faculty Dining 
Room at Northport High School at 6:00 p.m. to act upon a resolution, upon majority vote, to immediately 
convene into Executive Session to discuss matters pertaining to current litigation. 
 
Action: 2.01 Motion to convene into Executive Session to discuss matters pertaining to current litigation. 
 
Motion by David Stein, second by Thomas Loughran. 
Final Resolution: Motion passes 
Yes: Victoria Buscareno, Larry Licopoli, Thomas Loughran, Donna McNaughton, David Stein 
No: David Badanes, Allison C Noonan 
 
At 7:07 p.m. the Board reconvened in public session in the Auditorium at Northport High School. 
 
3. Mr. Badanes led those present in the PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE; and 
 
4. Pointed out the EMERGENCY EXITS 
 
5. ANNOUNCEMENTS FROM THE SUPERINTENDENT OF SCHOOLS 
 
Mr. Robert Banzer, Superintendent of Schools, stated that the Board meeting being held this evening is to 
consider what to do after the results of last Tuesday’s election.  Mr. Banzer stated that he received a phone 
call yesterday from Senator Gaughran who notified him that the district was the recipient of a $1 million 
allocation from the state because of the significant tax certiorari event.  Mr. Banzer thanked Senator 
Gaughran and all the legislators in the area who have been advocating and fighting for us in this entire 
process. Mr. Banzer stated that he is recommending that the district present a budget that has a zero 
percent tax levy increase for the 2021-2022 school year.  The tax levy is reduced by $1.126 million.  There 
is an increase to the assigned fund balance of $111,265 and $1 million increase into miscellaneous 
revenue. 
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There was a brief discussion about the $1 million allocation, playgrounds at East Northport Middle School 
and Northport Middle School, and COVID related expenses. 
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6. PUBLIC COMMENT ON THE 2021-2022 BUDGET - BOARD MOTION TO CONVENE 

INTO COMMITTEE-OF-THE-WHOLE TO INFORMALLY DISCUSS THE BUDGET 

 
Name   Comment 
 
Joe Sabia Stated that shutting down schools should have saved millions of dollars and 

spending $30k per student is driving people out of the community.  The 
community is being overcharged by the school district. 

 
Doug Roberts Stated that last Tuesday he sat in a room while people cheered and his kids budget 

got voted down.  A big talking point and concern was a zero percent levy.  Mr. 
Roberts stated it was time to move past this and vote on June 15th.  The district 
does a great job teaching kids and he hopes with a zero percent levy all can be on 
board. 

 
Joe Stewart Stated that he believes the district has tightened its budgets over the last 10 years 

but not once has the budget been lowered.  We are down 1,900 kids and the 
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budget has to come down at some point.  Stated that we don’t need two libraries 
and the Brosnan building should be closed. 

 
Paul Darrigo Commended the administration for their efforts.  He is concerned that from now 

until 2027 the budget cycle will be more difficult.  The Board should be supported 
when they unanimously say they are proud of the budget put forward.  Going 
forward we need to let the administration deliver the programs and let Board 
members do what they are supposed to do. 

 
Tammie Topel Thanked Mr. Banzer for the zero tax levy increase.  Stated there is so much 

money in the budget and reserves.  There was no reason to raise the budget in the 
first place and the budgets can’t keep going up.  Asked the Board to give the 
community information regarding things such as Mattinecock Court if they 
receive correspondence. 

 
Joe Dragone Stated that the million dollar phone call may not happen again next year and the 

federal funds are not going to happen either.  Thanked the administration and 
Board for thinking longer term and not one year at a time. Stated as an education 
professional he would rather depend upon the elected trustees and professionals 
hired to make long term decisions in the best interest of the homeowners, 
taxpayers and parents.  We are the only district with a tax cap compliant budget 
that has failed on all of Long Island.  Urged the Board to think about the long term 
interests of the taxpayers of the community and to continue on the glidepath. 

 
Bethany Pokorny Thanked the Board for preserving the district.  The past three years have been 

difficult and issue after issue has divided us. Now is the time where we must find 
places of agreement, compromise and acceptance to more forward as a 
community and start on a path of improvement that is in the best interest of the 
children. The community needs to know more about programs that make our 
district different, need to know the opportunities the children have. Moving into 
the 2021-2022 school year our smallest community members deserve nothing less 
than everything our schools have to offer which requires our budget to pass. 

 
Nicole Raganella Stated that in the beginning of the budget season a slide showed the budget would 

have been $180 million if we didn’t close schools and we were told we would 
have $5 million in savings from closing schools.  Stated that the Board is tone 
deaf as people were speaking out against the budget.  Asked the Board to start 
representing the community. 

 
Denise Schwartz Stated that enough is enough and that the issues over the years were handled 

poorly.  The Board never surveyed the community if they would have listened 
they would have put up an acceptable budget.  Asked where Senator Gaughran’s 
cancer study went.  Stated the district wasted $14 million in legal fees on LIPA 
and that Mattinecock Court is a big concern and she is worried what the district 
will do with the Dickinson property. 

 
Shawne Albero Asked if the district can guarantee that the playgrounds will comply with ADA 

standards.  Stated that not enough emphasis is put on reading and that only 34% of 
4th graders are reading at or above New York State levels and asked the district 
reconsider using balanced literacy.  Asked how the district is going to fund the 
$86 million needed for capital projects. 
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Christina Karman Asked if the transportation hub is still being proposed in the budget and if the 
budget is remaining the same minus the $1 million.  Stated that the bus depot is a 
big problem and that the district heard from over 2,000 people saying that 
something was wrong with the proposed budget but nothing had been done about 
it. 

 
Rosanne Fischer Stated that the original budget did not pass by 167 votes and urged the Board to 

inform community members as a lot of folks are misinformed.  We need to unite 
the community and educate them on the facts about small class size and per pupil 
costs.  Stated that with a contingency budget there could be potential for things 
being cut. 

 
Kyle Halm Commended the administration on a zero tax levy and echoed the statements that 

we need to come together for the kids.  Stated that students who quality for one on 
one transitional counseling should get it.  Stated that the district needs to address 
the community in acceptance. 

 
Phyllis Clements Thanked the administration for presenting the budget and stated she was sad to 

see it voted down.  There are many people who support the school district even if 
they don’t have kids.  It is important to pass the budget to maintain the integrity 
and reputation of the community.  We need to move forward and maintain a 
positive outlook for the children in the district. 

 
Julie Hendricks-Atkins Thanked Senator Gaughran for his advocacy on behalf of the district.  Thanked 

Mr. Banzer for his presentation and for the prudent financial planning for the 
district.  Stated that a thoughtful and well planned budget was originally proposed 
and the $1 million will alleviate short term concerns.  Stated that the last thing the 
district needs is negative headlines that the community no longer supports it.  
Stated that community members need to vote yes on the revised budget on June 
15th. 

 
Moriah Heuer Stated that the presentation of a zero percent budget for two years in a row is a 

mistake.  Being the only school district whose budget was voted down that was 
not facing a super majority vote is a major negative.  The vote difference was 167 
votes and that is hardly a majority of the community.  People need to get out and 
vote.  Stated she is worried about what will happen going forward and if in two or 
three years will we have to have a budget that will need to pierce the tax cap. 

 
Nicole Richichi Asked with school ending and the temperatures rising will the students still need 

to wear masks.  Asked if the Pulaski classrooms will be equipped with working 
air conditions throughout July while the students have to wear masks. 

 
Leigh Boodoo Thanked Mr. Banzer and Mr. Bonadonna for confirming that no services will be 

cut due to the lower budget.  Stated that as a parent she wanted to speak on 
comments on the division in the community.  As a parent some people need to 
stop reacting.  We need to stop bringing up the divide and talk about how we can 
move forward. 

 
Action: 6.02 Committee-of-the-Whole 
 
Recommendation to approve a motion to convene into Committee-of-the-Whole to informally discuss the 
2021-2022 budget 
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Motion by David Badanes, second by Allison C Noonan. 
Final Resolution: Motion Passes 
Yes: David Badanes, Victoria Buscareno, Larry Licopoli, Thomas Loughran, Donna McNaughton, Allison 
C Noonan, David Stein 
 
At 9:04  the Board convened into Committee-of-the-Whole. 
 
7. RECONVENE INTO SPECIAL MEETING 

 

At 10:09 p.m. the Board reconvened into public Special Meeting. 
 

8. FINALIZATION OF PROPOSED 2021-2022 BUDGET 

 
Action: 8.01 Resolution to Finalize 2021-2022 Budget 
Recommendation to approve the following resolution 
 
 "BE IT RESOLVED, that the Board of Education hereby adopts a budget in the amount of 
$174,689,788 to be presented to the qualified voters at a Budget Re-Vote to be held on June 15, 2021; and 
 
 BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED that the District Clerk is directed to take all the requisite steps to 
conduct the Budget Re-Vote including, but not limited to, the publication of the required legal notice." 
 
Motion by David Badanes, second by Thomas Loughran. 
Final Resolution: Motion Passes 
Yes: David Badanes, Victoria Buscareno, Larry Licopoli, Thomas Loughran, Donna McNaughton, Allison 
C Noonan, David Stein 
 
9. ADJOURNMENT - Board policy requires adjournment by 10:30 pm, unless meeting is extended by 
vote. 
 
Information: 9.01 Upcoming Meetings 
 
PUBLIC HEARING ON FINALIZED BUDGET 
AND REGULAR MEETING 
Thursday, June 3, 2021 
7:00 p.m. 
Northport High School Auditorium 
  
BUDGET RE-VOTE 
Tuesday, June 15, 2021 
6:00 a.m. - 9:00 p.m. 
  
SPECIAL MEETING TO ACCEPT VOTING RETURNS 
Tuesday, June 15, 2021 
Approximately 9:30 p.m. 
William J. Brosnan School Cafeteria 
  
REGULAR MEETING 
Thursday, June 17, 2021 
7:00 p.m. 
Northport High School Auditorium 
 
Action: 9.02 Adjournment 
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Recommendation to adjourn meeting 
 
Motion by David Badanes, second by Allison C Noonan. 
Final Resolution: Motion Passes 
Yes: David Badanes, Victoria Buscareno, Larry Licopoli, Thomas Loughran, Donna McNaughton, Allison 
C Noonan, David Stein 
 
At 10:11 p.m. the Chair declared the meeting adjourned. 
 
Respectfully submitted, 
 
 
 
Beth M. Nystrom 
District Clerk 


